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Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, 1A 51503

Petitioner,
V.
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
P.O. Box 94933
Lincoln, NE 68509

Respondent.

STATE OF NEBRASKA
) NDE Case No. 10-01
)
)
)
)
)
) HEARING OFFICER’S PROPOSED
) FINDINGS OF FACT, RECOMMENDED
) CONCLUSIONS OF LAW AND
) RECOMMENDED DECISION
)
)
)
)

INTRODUCTION

This matter comes before the Hearing Officer, John M. Boehm, appointed by the State

Board of Education on February 2, 2010. Petitioner, Judith Carman, filed an application for a

Nebraska Teaching Certificate on June 29, 2009. On September 11, 2009, the Director of the

Teacher’s Certification Office sent Petitioner a letter notifying her of an Intent to Deny her

application. On September 30, 2009, Pctitioner requested a review of her application by the

Commissioner of Education.

On October 6, 2009, the Commissioner of Education denied

Petitioner’s application for a Nebraska Teaching Certificate for the following stated reasons:

(1) On or about May 13, 2008, you pled guilty to First Degree Theft, a felony and

were given a deferred judgment and sentenced to one year probation; (2) On

December 11, 1008, the Nebraska Board of Education denied your 2007

application for a Nebraska Certificate for failure to meet the good moral character

requirement of 92 NAC 21 § 005.01J; (3) It has only been ten months since your



[image: image2.jpg]previous application was denied by the State Board; and (4) 92 NAC 21 §

005.01J, states that applicants be of good moral character.”

Petitioner filed an appeal to the State Board of Education of this denial, the final copy of which is
dated January 12, 2010. An Answer was filed by the Respondent Roger D. Breed, Commissioner
of Education, on January 15, 2010. Petitioner is appealing the Respondent’s decision pursuant to
the provisions of Title 92, Chapters 21 and 61, Nebraska Administrative Code (NAC); and
requests that the Board grant her a Nebraska Teaching Certificate.

A hearing was held on March 29, 2010, at 8:34 a.m. in the State Board Room, Nebraska
Department of Education, Sixth Floor, Nebraska State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall
South, Lincoln, Nebraska. The parties were issued written notice of the hearing. The Petitioner
appeared on her own behalf and offered testimony under oath. The Respondent was represented
by Brian L. Halstead, Assistant Commissioner/General Counsel, who cross-examined the
Petitioner. The proceeding was recorded by General Reporting Service, Lincoln, Nebraska. The
parties jointly offered Exhibits 1 through 3 which were received without objection. Petitioner
subsequently offered Exhibits 4, 5 and 6 which were received without objection, and the
Respondent offered Exhibit 7 which was also received without objection. The exhibits are as
follows: (1) NDOE case file; (2) Title 92, NAC Chapter 21; (3) Title 92, NAC Chapter 61; (4)
Hand written list of deposits and various Liberty Bank records; (5) Hand written listing of court
ordered community service hours; (6) Permission to search without warrant; (7) Final order in
NDE Case No. 08-13.

Having considered the sworn testimony of the witness and the exhibits, the Hearing
Officer makes the following proposed findings of fact, recommended conclusions of law, and

recommended decision. A copy of the transcript of the hearing is attached.
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1. Petitioner is 38 years old, has three children, and has been divorced from her
husband since she last appeared before the State Board of Education.

2. Petitioner originally applied for a teaching certificate in 2007. That application
was initially denied by the Commissioner and after a hearing in the matter a final order was
centered by the State Board on December 11, 2008, denying Petitioner’s request for a Nebraska
Teaching Certificate. That final order is found as Exhibit 7 in the transcript of the proceeding.
The findings of fact contained in that order are adopted herein.

3. As part of a plea agreement in the District Court of Pottawattamie County, lowa,
on May 13, 2008, Petitioner entered a plea of guilty to a charge of Theft in the First Degree (a
felony), and was given a deferred judgment and sentence, and placed on unsupervised probation
for a period of one year. She was also required to pay a civil penalty of $1,000.00, make
restitution in the amount of $4,500.00, pay any sheriff’s fees and court costs and perform 50
hours of community service. Two other counts against her were dismissed. Upon completion of
such probation and the fulfillment of the conditions of probation and payment of fines imposed,
Petitioner would be eligible for a discharge of the case against her without the entry of any
criminal conviction on her record. At the time of the Board’s prior order, Petitioner still had six
months of her probation to serve before the provisions of the deferred judgment and sentence
could be applied by the Court.

4. In the initial complaint, Petitioner was charged with a series of acts involving theft
against the bank from September 22, 2006 through July 14, 2007, and theft from the bank in
excess of $10,000.00. It has been two years and ten months since the last of such alleged acts

were claimed to have occurred on July 14, 2007.



[image: image4.jpg]S. In August of 2009, Petitioner began work for Heartland Family Services at its
Therapeutic School in Council Bluffs, lowa. She is respousible for teaching children from
kindergarten through third grade. The school takes in special education children with a Level 3
mental health diagnosis. She teaches children with various mental health disorders including
autism, brain cancer, and post-traumatic stress. Many of the children have been removed from
their own schools due to behavior issues which relate to their mental health status or lower 1Q.
Some of the children have directed physical abuse against her. Petitioner is not required to have
a certificate from the State of lowa to teach at the Heartland Family Services Therapeutic School.

6. Prior to her employment at Heartland Family Services, Petitioner was employed
with SMV Industries where she was involved in the manufacture of slow moving vehicle signs.

7. As part of her probation requirement to complete 50 hours of community service,
Petitioner worked at her children’s school. She worked with Desert Ministries delivering
Valentine’s Day cards to elderly residents of nursing homes in Council Bluffs. She also
performed work at the Phoenix House, a women’s abuse shelter where she was a crisis advocate.
She worked with the Honor Flight Program which takes WW 11 veterans to see the WW 1I
monument in Washington, D.C. She also worked for the animal shelter.

8. Petitioner completed all the requirements of her order of probation, including
cominunity service, restitution, payment of fines and other costs, and an order of the Court was
entered on May 13, 2009, in which the case against her, the theft charge, was dismissed, and
pursuant to the provisions of the deferred judgment and sentencing law in lowa, Petitioner has no
conviction on her record. The Therapeutic School for which she works performed a background
check on her at the time of hire, August 2009, and accordingly her record was free and clear at

that time.



[image: image5.jpg]9. Petitioner enrolled in the University of Phoenix in March of 2010 and is working
on her doctorate in higher education.

10. Petitioner has had no other contact with law enforcement and no criminal
proceedings have been instituted against her since the prior incident.

11. Petitioner also offered some evidence in the form of testimony and exhibits
attempting to substantiate her testimony in the previous hearing that a list of allegedly
“suspicious” cash deposits into Petitioner’s bank account from September 2006 through July 9,
2007, could be documented with various receipts demonstrating the source of this money. At the
time of the previous hearing Petitioner testified that deposits totaling $9,040.00 were for the most
part documented by other records which were not offered at that hearing. Petitioner, of course,
was originally charged with two offenses involving theft, one for an ongoing series of criminal
conduct from September 22, 2006 through July 14, 2007 involving theft against the bank, and
one for theft by misappropriating property in excess of $10,000.00. The date of July 14, 2007,
was the date of an alleged robbery involving Petitioner’s cash drawer, which the police
investigation concluded did not occur. Petitioner’s cash drawer showed a loss of $12,850.00 és
of that date. It is not clear from the charges originally filed against Petitioner that the amount
missing from the audit of Petitioner’s cash drawer on July 14, 2007, was deemed to have
occurred on that date or over the period of time from September 22, 2006 through July 14, 2007,
or that the total amount of missing cash was alleged to be only the $12,850.00 missing as of July
14, 2007. 1t is difficult to belicve that no audit or reconciliation of her cash drawer occurred for
almost a year. Not only were the criminal complaints originally filed against her not very

specific as to her alleged wrongdoing, but the nature of the evidence to be used against her by the
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Board’s prior order.

12.  Petitioner offered four documents comprising Exhibit 4 to attempt to bolster her
credibility on her previous testimony that the majority of the supposedly suspicious deposits were
otherwise accounted for. The first is a hand written shect indicating the dates and amounts of the
deposits and the alleged source of the deposits for all but eight. Of the other three documents
produced by Petitioner, only three entries correlate directly with three of these deposits in terms
of the dates and amounts of deposits. The remaining information, without further explanation or
additional documents, appears to be of little value in this regard. The bottom line is that the
source of the deposits totaling $9,040.00 to Petitioner’s bank account from the period September
2006 through July 2007, remains largely uncorroborated by separate documentation and is based
primarily upon Petitioner’s prior and current testimony.

RECOMMENDED CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-808(1) (Reissue 2008) provides that “The Board shall
establish, adopt and promulgate appropriate rules, regulations, and procedures governing the
issuance, renewal, conversion, revival, cancellation, suspension, and revocation of certificates
and permits to teach, provide special services, and administer, based upon . . . .(f) moral, mental
and physical fitness for teaching, all in accordance with sound educational practices.”

2. Title 92, NAC 21 § 005.01D provides that an applicant for a teaching certificate
shall not have any felony convictions; and NAC 21 § 005.01J requires that the applicant “be of

good moral character”.



[image: image7.jpg]3. Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.03 provides that within twenty calendar days of receipt of
the notice of the Commissioner’s denial of the certificate, the applicant may appeal the
Commissioner’s decision to the Board of Education pursuant to Title 92, NAC 61.

4, Pursuant to Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.03, if the Board finds in the case of an
applicant. who is rejected due to a criminal conviction, that the applicant has good moral
character and possesses the moral fitness for teaching, then the Board may direct the
Commissioner to issue a certificate to the applicant.

5: Pursuant to Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.04, in consideration of whether to deny or to
not issue a certificate to an applicant based upon a criminal conviction, the Board shall take into
account the following factors in determining moral character and moral fitness to teach:

009.04A The nature of the erime, the facts and circumstances surrounding the
applicant’s conviction, including whether the conduct of the applicant would constitute a
crime in Nebraska, the sentence received and whether the sentence was commuted, set
aside or pardoned;
009.04B The applicant’s age at the time of the conduct;
009.04C The recency of the conduct;
009.04D The applicant’s positive social contributions since the conduct; and
009.04E The reliability of the information concerning the conduct.

6. A teacher in a public school system is regarded by the public and pupils in light of
an exemplar, whose words and actions are likely to be followed by the children coming under his
or her care and protection. A teacher’s actions set an example for others to follow, and as such

affects the teacher’s ability to teach. Clark v. Board of Education, School District of Omaha, 215

Neb. 250, 338 N.W.2d 272, 275 (1983).



[image: image8.jpg]% Pursuant to the lowa Code, § 907.3, the court may defer judgment and sentencing
and may place the defendant on probation, and upon fulfillment of the conditions of probation
and payment of fines imposed a defendant shall be discharged without entry of judgment.

8. The rule regarding collateral attack upon a judgment applies not only to courts
with general jurisdiction, but also to administrative boards and tribunals acting in a quasi judicial

capacity. Bartlett v. Dawes County Board of Equalization, 259 Neb. 954, 613 N.W.2d 810

(2000).

RECOMMENDED DECISION

Petitioner has complied with the procedural requirements in this case and she is properly
before the State Board of Education for a determination. While the date of the filed petition in
the record is beyond the 20 day appeal period, it appears that the Department assisted the
Petitioner in filing her appeal and that this is not the original date upon which a “petition” was
originally filed. Morcover, the Department has not challenged the timing of the petition as
beyond the required appeal period.

Petitioner had originally pled guilty on May 13, 2008, to First Degree Theft, a felony
under lowa law. The court placed Petitioner on a onc year period of probation with various
requirements, under the lowa deferred judgment and sentence law. Once the Petitioner
successfully completed her probation, meeting all the requirements, the case against her would be
dismissed and she would have no record of any criminal offense. Petitioner was still under her
order of probation at the time of the original hearing and order of this Board entered on
December 11, 2008 denying her request for a license. After successfully completing her terms of

probation, the District Court of lowa entered an order on May 13, 2009, dismissing the felony
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that incident.

Since Petitioner no longer has any record of a felony conviction, the provision of Title 92,
NAC 21 § 005.01D which provide that an applicant for a teaching certificate shall not have any
felony convictions, no longer applies to this proceeding. Petitioner’s guilty plea to a felony was
the primary basis for the previous order denying her certificate. The only issue now before this
Board is whether pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code 21 § 005.01J the applicant
is “of good moral character”.

Even though the Board is not dealing with the issue of a criminal conviction and the
specific factors laid out for consideration under such circumstances in Title 92, NAC 21 §
009.04, some of those factors may nonetheless still be helpful in a determination of whether this
applicant is of good moral character and possesses the moral fitness for teaching as required for
the Board to issuc such a certificate.

The original order and findings of the Board of December 11, 2008, are final and not here
subject to attack. That order remains valid based on the facts before the Board at that time,
which included Petitioner’s plea of guilty to a felony. Likewise, the Board must consider the
new facts before the Board regarding this decision. As noted in the prior order of the Board in
regard to this Petitioner, there were some unresolved facts and issues both from the standpoint of
Petitioner’s testimony and the prosecution’s case regarding her alleged conduct. The
prosecution’s evidence was not available in full to the Board. The Board, however, was not then,
nor is it now, in a position to try Petitioner’s guilt or innocence to the charges alleged. The plea
of guilty on the record at that time was a sufficient basis for the Board’s decision. Petitioner still

doggedly maintains her innocence to those original charges, but those charges have now all been



[image: image10.jpg]dismissed by the lowa authorities. Since the Petitioner now has no criminal conviction, nor any
criminal charges, on her record pursuant to Iowa law, and Petitioner has satisfied all provisions
of lowa law under the jurisdiction of the lowa court, the alleged facts and circumstances
surrounding these dismissed charges would also appear to be no longer relevant to a
determination of her moral character by this Board, particularly given the incomplete and
conflicting nature of the evidence before this Board as to these charges. The same exists as to
Petitioner’s claim of innocence to the charges, there no longer being any such charges against
Petitioner, let alone any criminal record. Such an exercise by this Board would be difficult and
likely inconclusive given the limited nature of the factual record before the Board as to
Petitioner’s guilt or innocence to now nonexistent charges.

It has now been almost three years since that alleged incident. During that time Petitioner
has made positive social contributions to her community, even though the volunteer work that
she performed was ordered by the court as part of her probation under the deferred sentencing
law. Nonetheless her efforts in this regard would appear to have been meaningful and of benefit
to the community. Petitioner has also continued to pursue her education and has been gainfully
employed. Most recently, she is working as a teacher in a private therapeutic school for young
children with mental health and behavioral issues. A license is not required by the State of lowa
while working for this private school. The work, however, appears to be difficult and
challenging, involving children with significant needs and vulnerabilities. Petitioner has
continued to raise her own three children during this time as a single parent. Petitioner has had
no further contact with law enforcement.

Given the fact that Petitioner has no criminal record and based upon the above facts

contained in this record, Petitioner appears to be a person of good moral character and possesses

10



[image: image11.jpg]the moral fitness for teaching. It is therefore recommended that the Board grant Petitioner’s
request for a teaching certificate in this matter.

Dated this 3™ day of May, 2010,

N -
Jobp 1. Bochm, #1555
841 South 13" Street
Lincoln, NE 68508
(402) 475-0811

Hearing Officer

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

The undersigned, John M. Bochm, hereby certifies that the original of the foregoing with
attached transcript was hand delivered to Leslic Donley, Asst. Attorney General, Nebraska
Department of Justice, 2115 State Capitol, Lincoln, Nebraska on May 3, 2010, and a true and
correct copy of the foregoing was served by first class United States Mail, postage prepaid, on
May 3, 2010, to the following parties:

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, A 51503

Brian Halstead

General Counsel

Nebraska Department of Education
301 Centennial Mall South

P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509

PRy

ol

Jolit M. Boehm, #15550, Hearing Officer

11
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ORIGINAL

BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503

Petitioner,
V.
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
P.O. Box 94933
Lincoln, NE 68509

Respondent.

Case No. 10-01

TRANSCRIPT

VOLUME I of I

Pages 1 through 31
Exhibits 1-7

Nebraska State Office Building
301 Centennial Mall South
Department of Education

State Board Room, Sixth Floor
Lincoln, NE

Convened, pursuant to notice, at 8:34 a.m., on

March 29, 2010,

BEFORE:
JOHN M. BOEHM, Hearing Officer.
APPEARANCES
Pro se: Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503
For the Respondent: Brian L. Halstead, #18077

Assistant Commissioner/

General Counsel

Nebraska Department of Education
301 Centennial Mall South

P.O, Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509

GENERAL REPORTING SERVICE (402) 477-8425
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WITNESSES:

FOR THE PETITIONER:

Judith Carman

EXHIBITS:
1 Case File (18 pages)

2 Title 92 NAC Chapter
21 (36 pages)

3 Title 92 NAC Chapter
61 {23 pages)

4 List of Deposits with
Liberty Bank Receipts
(4 pages)

Handwritten Listing
of Court-ordered

o

Direct

I NDEX

Cross

Redirect

Recross

Community Service Hours

(3 pages)

6 Permission to Search
Without Warrant Form
(1 page)

7 Final Order in NDE

Case No. 08-13
(14 pages)

Appearances
Reporter's Certificate
Closing Statement by Ms.

Closing Statement by Mr.

Marked Offered Ruled On Found
4 6 7 Appendix
4 <) 7 Appendix
4 6 7 Appendix
4 14 14 Appendix
4 11 v Appendix
4 15 15 Appendix
4 7 8 Appendix
1
3
Carman 28
Halstead 30
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REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE:
State of Nebraska )

) sS.
County of Lancaster )

I, WENDY C. CUTTING, reporter for GENERAL
REPORTING SERVICE, and a Notary Public duly commissioned,
qualified and acting under a general notarial commission
within and for the State of Nebraska, certify that T
reported the proceedings in this matter; that the witnesses
in this proceeding personally appeared before me and were
sworn by me to testify the truth, the whole truth and
nothing but the truth; that the transcript of testimony is a
true, accurate and complete extension of the recording made
of those proceedings; that the transcript consists of:

Volume I =-- Pages 1 through 31, and Exhibits 1
through 7; and further, that the disposition of said
exhibits is referenced in the index hereto.

IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand

A
at Lincoln, Nebraska, this 'k% day of April, 2010.

71 I o
GENERAL NOTARY - State of Nebraska / ,L//),}/;\_‘_zle L L///éé;‘\gxw
WENDY C. CUTTING =
wmlobrom My Comm. Exp. Nov. 10, 2010 Notary Pfblic o
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PROCEEDINGS:

(Exhibits 1 through 7 were marked for
identification.)

THE HEARING OFFICER: For the record, my name 1is
John Boehm. I'm serving as the hearing officer appointed by
the State Board of Education. This hearing is being held at
the Nebraska State Office Building, Sixth Floor, Department
of Education, Conference Room A, in Lincoln, Nebraska, and
the date is March 29*", 2010. The time is approximately
8330w

Notice was given to the parties in this case. The
case number is 10-01, Before the State Board of Education,
State of Nebraska, and is captioned Judith Carman,
Petitioner, versus Roger D. Breed, Commissioner of
Education, Respondent. This matter is before the State
Board of Education by virtue of the Petitioner having filed
an appeal, pursuant to Title 92, Chapter 61 of the Nebraska
Administrative Code, and Title 92, Chapter 21 of the
Nebraska Administrative Code. The Petitioner has appealed
the Commissioner's decision to deny the Petitioner's
application for a teaching certificate, pursuant to Title
92, Chapter 21, Section 009.

This proceeding is being recorded by General
Reporting Service of Lincoln, Nebraska. If you wish a copy

of the transcript, you can order one from the court
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reporter. A copy of the transcript and the exhibits will be
provided to the State Board.

At this time, I'd ask the parties to identify
themselves with their name and address.

Ms. Carman?

MS. CARMAN: Judith Carman, and 12 Arnold Avenue,
Council Bluffs, Iowa 51503.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead.

MR. HALSTEAD: Brian Halstead, 301 Centennial Mall
South, Sixth Floor, Lincoln, Nebraska 68509, on behalf of
the Commissioner of Education.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, Ms. Carman, I
believe you're generally familiar with our procedures, but
you'll be given an opportunity to make an opening statement
if you wish and then to present your evidence, your
testimony sworn under oath and your exhibits. Mr. Halstead
will have the opportunity to cross-examine you. You'll have
the opportunity to rebut any of his -- or add additional
information in regard to his cross-examination. And then,
Mr. Halstead will alsoc have the opportunity to present
witnesses. It doesn't appear you have any =-- excuse me,
present additional exhibits.

You don't have any witnesses, do you, Mr.
Halstead?

MR. HALSTEAD: ©No, I do not.
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THE HEARING OFFICER: And after that, you'll be
given an opportunity, both parties, to make a closing
statement, if you wish. The formal rules of evidence are
not in effect for this proceeding.

It's my understanding that some of the exhibits
have been stipulated to and we could receive those into
evidence at this time. Mr. Halstead, perhaps if you'd just
identify those for the record.

MR. HALSTEAD: Certainly. Before the hearing got
started, the Petitioner and I had marked Exhibit No. 1,
which is the pleadings in this matter, which includes her
Petition, the Answer by the State Commissioner of Education,
and the Order by the State Board appointing you as the
hearing official. That'd be Exhibit No. 1.

Exhibit No. 2 being Title 92, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 21, the rules and regulations
regarding issuance of certificates by the Department.

And Exhibit No. 3 being Title 92, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapter 61, the rules and regulations
regarding contested cases before the State Board of
Education.

We would jointly offer Exhibits 1, 2, and 3 at
this time.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Is that correct, Ms. Carman?

MS. CARMAN: Agreed, yes.




[image: image18.jpg]10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

2

22

23

24

25

THE HEARING OFFICER: Exhibits 1, 2, and 3 will be
entered into the record.

(Exhibits 1 through 3 were received in evidence.
See Index.)

You'll have the opportunity to enter your exhibits
during your testimony.

MS. CARMAN: Okay.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you have any questions so
far as to how we'll proceed?

MS. CARMAN: I do not.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Do you wish to make an
opening statement at this time?

MS. CARMAN: Actually, not necessarily an opening
statement, but a guestion as to are we reviewing everything
from what led me to this second appeal or is what you have
from the first proceeding going to give enough information
to why I am here?

MR. HALSTEAD: Well, I do have as Exhibit No. 7
the prior order of the State Board of Education in your
previous appeal back in 2008 that I was going to offer as
Exhibit No. 7. If you have no objections, I'1ll offer it now
to get it into the record, i1f you want that in the record.

MS. CARMAN: That's fine, because I didn't know if
I needed to retell everything that was in this, because my

basic ~~ when I went back through this, is basically
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providing information to rebuttal anything that may have
been said that I want to disagree with.

MR. HALSTEAD: Well, 1f you have no objections to
Exhibit No. 7, I'll offer it at this time.

MS. CARMAN: I do not.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, then we'll --
I'1l receive Exhibit 7, which is the order -~ previous order
in this case, or not in this case, but in a prior case 08-
13.

(Exhibit 7 was received in evidence. See Index.)

Now, 1f you wish to rebut any of the findings in
that order, I mean, obviously you can do that with your
evidence. You don't have to necessarily now go through
everything in that order, you know, if you have no objection
to it or if it's just reciting facts that you believe to be
correct. Anything you want to challenge, you can challenge.

MS. CARMAN: Correct, yes, that's what I'm
thinking.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right. So, then, you
don't wish to make an opening statement?

MS. CARMAN: Not at this time, no.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Mr. Halstead?

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no opening statement.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, then, I guess,

since you will be testifying on your own behalf, I would ask
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you to raise your right hand to be sworn by the court
reporter.

THE REPORTER: Do you solemnly swear or affirm the
testimony you're about to give will be the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth?

MS. CARMAN: Yes.

JUDITH CARMAN

Called as a witness on her own behalf, having been
first duly sworn, testified as follows:

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, you may go ahead
and proceed.

DIRECT TESTIMONY

BY MS. CARMAN:

So, as I went back through the prior Final Order,
things that I came across that I wanted to maybe change or
rebuttal with, first and foremost, any of the finding of
facts, I don't know that this pertains to much. I, in the
last year, have been divorced. Any of the other findings
that were found in here still remain the same. So, what I
went to here was on page 8, under No. 6, some of the reasons
that were for my denial again a second time, to my
understanding, this is what I understood. Under 9.04C, the
recency of the conduct. So, as of now, it has been almost
three years since this incident had occurred. I spent the

first year fighting it. I spent the second year fixing it.
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Judith Carman ~- direct 10

And now I've spent the third year here trying to put
everything and the pieces of my life back together. In that
time frame, I have actually been employed through Heartland
Family Services, which, in turn, they did run a background
check on me. And as stated priorly, nothing is on my record
at this time. ©Nothing of this convi- -- there was no
conviction to begin with, no conviction ever. Nothing of
anything that ever happened during this incident is on my
record at all. My record is free and clear. But I am
teaching at their Therapeutic School in which I work with
kids who are special education and they also have mental
health issues. In order to be a part of our program, you
have to have a Level 3 mental health diagnosis. So, I do
believe that I am rebuilding part of my personality and
where I've wanted to be in this whole situation of teaching.
For the applicant's positive social contributions
since the conduct, I did, through Exhibit 5, finish my
probation. That was one of the stipulations of the
agreement that we had arrived with through the case. And I
do believe that part of all of my services, I tried to pick
places that are close to my heart, so I worked through my
kids' school. I also worked through the Desert Ministries
and delivered Valentines to the elderly in the nursing homes
in Council Bluffs. And I also did several hours of work at

the Phoenix House through the women's abuse shelter. I also
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Judith Carman -- direct 11

worked through the Honor Flight for the veterans that were
going to Washington, D.C. And then my last thing was
working at the Animal Shelter. I tried to pick things that
were during the time frame of that year trying to, you know,
rebuild myself and I wanted to pick things that emotionally
helped me through this time. So that is Exhibit 5, and I
can enter that now.

MR. HALSTEAD: Do you want to offer Exhibit 5 at
this time?

MS. CARMAN: Yes, please.

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objection to Exhibit 5.

THE HEARING OFFICER: You have no objection?

Just to make sure I understand what Exhibit 5
consists of, I'm going to take a look at it real quick.
These are the volunteer or community service --

MS. CARMAN: Correct.

THE HEARING OFFICER: -~ programs that -- were
these required that -~

MS. CARMAN: I was required 50 hours of community
service, and I was unsupervised, so I could turn in any form
and the Court accepted that. And May 13" of 2009, was when
my case was closed, and the probation hours were fulfilled.
The monies that I had to spend through court services and
fees were fulfilled. And the case was dismissed and my

record, which was pending for only the theft was canceled
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Judith Carman -- direct 12

and I was -~ the case was completed and I was cleared of
everything. No conviction was ever made.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Just to be perfectly clear,
these were hours that -- community service hours you
performed as a condition of your probation.

Mo« CARMAN: Corregts

THE HEARING OFFICER: Okay, thank you.

I'1l enter Exhibit 5 at this time.

{(Exhibit 5 was receilved in evidence. See Index.)

You may proceed.

MS. CARMAN: And the last thing, under No. 6 here,
9.04E was the reliability of some of the information
concerning the conduct. So, what I brought with me was,
during the process of this case hearing -~ first of all, I
brought in -- and I'm not sure, actually, i1f you have this.
Maybe I should have done this as an exhibit. We'll have to
see here.

For the warrant, when they issued the warrant, for
me, in that, there was information from Douglas Mann who was
the investigator of this. Some of the information that I
went through -- when he began doing an investigation on me
throughout the branch, it was stated in here that my boss
had said that there was -- they were unaware of any
shortages or disciplinary actions that were going on with

me, because at that time, I did not have any shortages. I
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Judith Carman -- direct 13

had gone over a year without ever being off in my teller
drawer. And she tried to say that I was having financial
difficulties. I don't think that necessarily what was going
on was financial difficulties. I was student teaching and
during that time, my husband and I had postponed, like a
house payment. We had made an arrangement to have the house
payment so we didn't have the house payment during my
student teaching time. And the other things that were going
on that they were trying to say I was depositing cash from
my drawer into my account, and so I brought with me for
Exhibit 4 a list of where most of the monies came from.

Most of the monies came from either my mother, cash
advances, or we had an account through Payday Express. And
so I had listed on this Exhibit 4 everything except for
eight things I did not have information for or receipts for
of where the money had come from.

That is for Exhibit 4. I'm losing my train of
thought, here. And in that exhibit, it will show the
listing of the dates for the Payday Express, and then also
recelpts of cash advances that were performed during that
time. What had happened, basically was, when I lost my Jjob
in July, by November, we were not going to be able to keep
our house, so instead of letting the house go into
foreclosure, we put it up for sale. And in the time frame

of selling the house and me cleaning everything out, I found
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Judith Carman -- direct 14

these various receipts in the shredding container in my
home. So, that is how I came across them and I do not have
all of them. But, I was hoping that at least some of them
would at least show that this is where most of the money was
coming from. And my -- there are some things, more things
that I should have brought that I didn't think of, but
there's a couple here from my mom that she had taken out on
her home equity line of credit that she had given me and I
didn't bring that sheet. So, that's not going to be for an
exhibit, but anyway, this is some of the information of
where the money did come from and hopefully that will show
the effort that I at least set forward into trying to figure
out where that came from.

MR. HALSTEAD: You want to offer Exhibit No. 4,
cotrect?

MS. CARMAN: Yes, please.

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objection to it.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, Exhibit 4 will be
received at the time.

(Exhibit 4 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MS. CARMAN: And the other thing here that I
wanted to show as a discrepancy in where the monies came
from, they are trying to show that over the 10-month time
frame that $9,040 was deposited into my account, which is

what they are saying I allegedly took from the bank and
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Judith Carman -- direct 15

deposited into my account. What I am hoping 1s that when
the exhibit shows that most of the money, this is where it
came from, came from the cash advance, it came from the
Payday Express, and the totaling amount between what they
are saying and $9,040, and what was allegedly taken was the
$12,850, so what I am hoping is the discrepancies between
what it is shown that I have receipts for and deposited into
my account comes nowhere near the amount that they are
trying to say that was allegedly taken. And the numbers
didn't even verify to begin with, because they have a
discrepancy of over $3,000, and if they're trying to say I
took all this money and deposited into my account, but this
is the amount that was missing. The other $3,000 is still
missing. Because at that time when the police department
showed up, I was searched. My vehicle was searched. There
was no money found anywhere and I brought the search warrant
for my vehicle for Exhibit 6.

MR. HALSTEAD: Which you'd like to offer, correct?

MS. CARMAN: Yes.

MR. HALSTEAD: I have no objections.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, Exhibit ¢ will be
received.

(Exhibit 6 was received in evidence. See Index.)

MS. CARMAN: So, I am hoping to show between the

fact that there was no money ever found on me and the
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Judith Carman -- direct 16

discrepancy of what they have and the fact that I brought
the receipts and have some discrepancies of where the money
came from and the actual amount that they're saying I
deposited into my account, that that will show some kind of
a variance as to where the money came from and let it be
known that this still isn't something that I did. Gosh,
this is hard.

Going back here, another thing that was brought
about through your records on the final order of why I
didn't receive my license the last time was they had -- you
had also put in here in regards to there was no evidence of
the alleged man who the petitioner claims -- of the robbery.
In this regard, the investigating officer concluded that
there was no robbery that occurred. He was basing all of
this evidence on the fact of the videotape and that there
was no shadow of a robber who was entering the bank.
Unfortunately, I do not have access to that tape, so I
cannot bring it and show, but my attorney can verify that
when the videotape was watched, there was also not my shadow
either. So, I don't understand how the basis of there was
no shadow in this can be even made as a conclusion when mine
wasn't there either. So, I can give you may attorney's
number 1f that needs to be reverified, but at this time,
that was what the officer was basing the robbery on that did

not happen was because there was no shadows.
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Judith Carman -- direct 17

The other thing that I ran across, the
explanations of the “acceptance of the plea while
maintaining her innocence is not particularly compelling.

It is not completely unreasonable, however, that an innocent
person may have substantial fears as to the reliability of
the jury system and might accept a plea agreement in which
their record will eventually be cleared to avoid” no risk.
When I originally had made the plea agreement, it was
supposed to be when I went in there, and now I'm not going
to be able to think of the name, but I wasn't actually
admitting to the guilt. I was taking the plea agreement. I
can't think of what that's called.

Anyway, when I went into the court hearing that
day, it was never supposed to be for an admission of guilt.
The judge, at that time, would not allow me to enter that
agreement. He made me plead the guilty and then gave me the
stipulations of the guilty arrangement. At that time, I had
chose to do so, because I was under the assumption that when
this was all said and done, everything would be cleared from
my record, which, at this time, it has been. It did take a
year to make that happen, but, unfortunately, during that
time, I was in the middle of applying for my teaching
license the very first time. Had I not been in the middle
of that and had waited the year, nothing would have ever

shown on my record ever, and really you would have never
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Judith Carman -- direct 18

even known the situation ever even existed. So, I find it
very, I guess, disturbing of the fact that I tried to do the
right thing for myself. And had I not been in the situation
where I was with the Department of Education, you would have
never even known that it had happened. So, it is just a
course of bad luck throughout the entire year that happened
that you even knew that this even existed, because had it
been a year later, you would not have even known, because my
record is completely clear and there was no conviction that
was ever made.

Okay, at this time, I think that is all I have.
Do you have any questions for me?

MR. HALSTEAD: Sure.

CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. HALSTEAD:
Q Let me go back. You mentioned you're currently

working for Heartland Family Services.

A Yes.

0] And where is that located?

A I work at the Therapeutic School in Council
Bluffs.

6] Okay. And you mentioned you were teaching at the

Therapeutic School.
A Lorrects

Q And once again, describe for us what the




[image: image30.jpg]10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Judith Carman -~ cross 19

Therapeutic School is and what you do for them.

A Okay, actually, right now, I am in charge of the
kindergarten through the third grade class. Next year,
well, granted I get my teaching certificate, next year I
will be teaching the high school kids, because secondary
education is where I'm actually supposed to be. We take
children who are low-end IQ, so they're all special
education. We also take children -- you have to have a
Level 3 diagnosis through the DSM-IV, mental health. So, at
this time I have one autistic one. I am getting tomorrow a
young gentleman who has had brain cancer. And my other kids
are post-traumatic stress. I have reactive attachment
disorder kid. So we work through all of the variances of
the mental health field. Each classroom has different
diagnoses throughout the school. So, that is what we cater
to, children who have been displaced, maybe from their own
schools due to behavior issues 1s basically where that all
stems from, but then relates back to the mental health
and/or lower IQ standing.

Q Okay. Do you hold any form of license or
certificate from the State of Iowa for working in this
Heartland Family Services school?

A I do not at this time, no.

0] So, you can, apparently, do the work you're doing

in TIowa without any form of licensure or certificate from
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Judith Carman -- cross 20

the State of Iowa.

A Because we are a private school, yes. It is under
my —- I am supposed to be getting this taken care of,
though.

Q I understand that, but the fact that vou are in

Iowa and it's a private school, there's not a requirement
under Iowa law that you have a certificate to be a teacher

in this facility.

A Correct.

Q And how long have you worked for Heartland Family
Services?

A I started in August of 2009.

Q And you're still there today.

A I am.

Q Prior to August of 2009, where did you work?

A I was still with the SMV Industries, which was in

the last final order.
Q And just for the record, what did you do at SMV

Industries?

A I helped manufacture and produce slow-moving

vehicle signs.

Q You mentioned, I believe, that you're now
divorced.
A Yes.

Q Because the prior time you were still married.
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Judith Carman ~- cross
A Yeis.
Q And you have how many children?
A Three.
Q Three children. So, you're now divorced.
A Yes:.
0] And you mentioned a whole number of things that

you've been involved with, the Honor Flight, did work for
various organizations in the last year and a half.

A Correct.

Q Were there any other contributions or activities

you were involved in other than your work and the ones you

mentioned?
A Well, I'm re-enrolled in school, actually.
Q Okay, and when you say you're re-—enrolled in

school, where are you going to school?
A It's through the University of Phoneix and I'm

working on my doctorate in higher education.

Q And when did you start doing that?

A That is this month.

Q Any other contacts with law enforcement since --
A No.

O No other criminal proceedings against you.

A No.

Q Gotta ask the guestion.

A Yes.

21
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Judith Carman -~ cross 22

Q You still live in Council Bluffs?
A Yes.
Q Exhibit No. -- I think it was Exhibit No. 4, which

are the receipts that you have.

A Uh~-huh.

Q And I remember in your testimony you said that
there were still about eight things that you didn't
have -~ or that there wasn't any information on. So, I take
it those eight things would have been --

A I was under my assumption, because of the amounts
they were credit card advances. ©None of my -- the three
credit cards I had at the time that I was doing cash
advances on would allow me to do more than $200 a day. And
they were between $100 and $200, I believe, on the ones that
I don't have filled in.

Q But you believe Exhibit 4 shows some documentation

of how funds got into your bank account in the time frame --

A Correct.

Q -- when this investigation was ongoing.

A Yes, that's what I am hoping it will show.

Q But it doesn't show all of the --

A Spectrum, correct.

Q And if I remember right, when you were reading

from the affidavit, the bank said there was about $12,850

missing.
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Judith Carman -~ cross 23

A Yes, that was what was allegedly stolen, yes.

Q Right. And your bank account, you said, showed
about $9,040 of transactions in the same period of time.

A Correct. That's what they're saying I deposited,
yes.

Q And Exhibit No. 4 is some documentation to show

what some of the $9,040 was --

A Correct.
Q -- would that be correct?
A Yes.

Q But there's still $3,800, give or take a few
dollars, between what the bank said was stolen and didn't
show up in your bank account according to the bank records,
but that's still missing from the bank.

A Correct. Can I add with that, too? And I know I
said this the first time, too. Prior to me being fired for
this, there were allegations against two separate people for
stealing. After I left, there was one more set for
stealing, and I just found out within the last six months,
they just fired another person for stealing. So, there's a
lot of allegations going on about people stealing within the
branch. And basically, I think there was a whole branch
fallout and I got to be the scapegoat for everything that
was going wrong in the branch at that time.

MR. HALSTEAD: I don't think I have anymore
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Judith Carman -- examination 24

questions, thank vyou.
THE HEARING OFFICER: I have a couple guestions

here just by way of further explanation.

EXAMINATION
BY THE HEARING OFFICER:
o] A Desert School? Will you explain what that is?
A Desert Ministries.
Q Ministries, excuse me. What is that?
A That was an organization that I found through the

Internet who works with people who are in senior centers.
And what the Omaha Public School system had done was had all
their children make valentines and then they asked for
volunteers to come and take those valentines to the senior
citizens' home and pass them out. And so, that weekend of
Valentine's -- was Valentine's actually on a weekend last
year? I don't remember. But I had taken a Saturday
afternoon and I went over to Desert Ministries and picked up
all of the Council Bluffs route for giving out and then I
came back to Council Bluffs and disbursed all of the
valentines to --

Q All right, and what is the Phoenix House?

A Phoenix House is the domestic violence shelter in
Council Bluffs, the women's domestic violence shelter.

Q And what did you do there?

A I trained to become a crisis advocate for
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Judith Carman -- examination 25

answering of the phones. So, when women were in crisis,
they could call our hotline, and I would be the one who
would be picking up the phone and answering the phone calls
to help give them assistance. Sometimes it's just to allow
the women to have somebody to talk to. Sometimes they're
seeking more information on how to get out of their
situations, so we counsel them on what they can do to get
away from their situvations.

Q Was there an amount of restitution that you were
required to pay?

A The agreement was -- the $12,850, the bank had
originally wanted me to pay back half of the money that was
taken. I offered to pay back a third of the money that was
taken, which ended up being $4,500. I paid the $4,500 and
then I had $1,000 to the court system in fines and ~- maybe
that was a restitution award. I'm not really sure --

Q Well, probably --

A -— how they labeled it.

Q It was probably separate, but the 45 was the
amount the Court ordered you to pay over -- 4,500.

A What I offered to pay, and, yes, it was in the

Court order and I did pay the $4,500. That was what I was
saying I was taking responsibility for my error in breaking
the rules and entering the branch when I shouldn't have

been.
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Q And maybe I'm miss- -- is there anything in the
record here in any of these documents that explains the -~
apparently there's some order of the Court, what, canceling
this conviction. Is that what you're telling -~

A Well, it was never a conviction. And I don't
think I ever received anything. When my lawyer went to
court on May 13*" in 2009, and the case was dismissed. And
then, I checked my record on the State of Iowa, and anything
that had been alleged pending which was the ongoing criminal
conduct of the theft and the false phone call to the police
department, those -- the false call to the police department
and the ongoing criminal was dismissed before the probation
ever began. When the probation began, theft was still on

there as a pending judgment. Once the probation had ended

on May 13*", that was canceled, as well.

Q So, you made a plea at the time.

A COnLeTty

Q And the Court accepted that but with the provision
that if you complete -~ successfully completed probation,
they would -~

A Wipe everything clean.

Q -- cancel the conviction.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Is that your understanding,
Mr. Halstead? I don't know.

MR. HALSTEAD: I believe, in Iowa, you enter the
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plea. The Court accepts the plea. Does not make any
finding or judgment on the plea, places you on probation.

If you satisfy the terms and condition of the probation and
it's documented to the Court, the Court then ultimately
enters a finding dismissing the charges without ever finding
you guilty of a crime or sentencing you for your crime.
That's why they refer to it as a deferred judgment.

THE HEARING OFFICER: I vaguely remember going
into that issue.

MR. HALSTEAD: That's my understanding of how
Iowa --

THE HEARING OFFICER: But, I mean, it's similar in
some respects to the --

MR. HALSTEAD: 1In Nebraska, we'd call it pre-trial
diversion, where —--

THE HEARING OFFICER: Yeah, pre-trial diversion
program in Nebraska.

MR. HALSTEAD: =-- you do all of this stuff up and
then it's ultimately dismissed if you satisfy all terms and
conditions, which is what I believe she's testified to here.
She's satisfied all terms and conditions that the Court
aéntered for her.

THE HEARING OFFICER: And you're testifying that
an order was entered on March 13%?

MS. CARMAN: May 13*" of 2009 was when everything
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was dismissed.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right. Okay, I have no
further questions.

Mr. Halstead, any additional questions from my --

MR. HALSTEAD: I don't have any further questions.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Now, do you have some
additional testimony you'd like to make?

MS. CARMAN: I just have a final wrap-up that,
yes, if I could.

THE HEARING OFFICER: I just wondered -- and you
have the opportunity to make sort of a closing summary or
whatever, but if you'd had any additional evidence you wish
to offer in response to Mr. Halstead's cross-examination or
my interrogation, you're entitled to do that.

MS. CARMAN: I do not.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Okay, anything --

MR. HALSTEAD: I don't. My exhibit was entered as
Exhibit No. 7, so I have nothing further.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Okay, so the parties have
completed presentation of their case, is that correct?

MS. CARMAN: Yes.

MR. HALSTEAD: Correct.

THE HEARING OFFICER: So, you wish to make some
sort of closing statement, if you will?

MS. CARMAN: Yes. What I remembered was based on
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when I went into court that day, i1t was supposed to be the
Alford plea, which wasn't -- Iowa doesn't allow, which was
why I had to go ahead and do the admission of guilt. My
question always with the bank was, 1f they had honestly and
truly believed that I had really done this and not just used
me as a scapegoat, I don't understand, first of all, why
they would only allow me to pay back a third of the money.
Plus, they wanted me to do two years probation and I said I
would do one and they agreed. Plus, they also allowed me to
have my records completely free and clear, which also means,
at any time, I could go back and work at a bank now, because
this doesn't show on my record at all. And if they honestly
and truly believed that this is me lying and me taking the
money, why would they allow me to go into another bank and
work in another bank and take the chances of me doing this
again? So, that was always my question. I truly believe I
was used as a scapegoat in this situation and they
definitely got to blame everything on me.

But, finally, I guess what I was trying to show is
the basis of not getting my license last year, again, was
not showing of good moral character. And I believe that
with everything that I did for my probation, even though it
was something that I was ordered to do, I picked things that
show that I am a good person and I do have good moral

character. And at this time, showing where I worked, I
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could have waited and held out for a position, say, through
the OPS system where I would probably be making ancother
$10,000 a year. And sure, T would still have behavior
issues going on in my classroom, but I would not have nearly
what's going on in my classroom now. I mean, there is a
daily basis of getting kicked and bit and cussed at and I
love my job more than anything in the world and I love the
kids in my classroom. And I hope that that does show that I
am a person of good moral character because I didn't have to
pick a job that showed so many challenges in the course of
what I deal with every day. And I love my job and I'm going
to stick it out there, because it's what I truly like to do.
And that would be my final argument.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right.

Mr. Halstead?

MR. HALSTEAD: Just very briefly. I think the
hearing officer, you have the order from the State Board
previously a year and a half ago. I don't think we can
collaterally attack it at this point in time. It's a final
order of the State Beoard, but I think the petitioner has
certainly provided new information to add to the record
demonstrating what she's done in the last year and a half
since that order was issued. So, in that, I think you
certainly need to take those facts into consideration in

determining whether today she's fit to get a Nebraska




[image: image42.jpg]10

11

12

13

14

15

16

4

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

31

teaching certificate or not. She obviously has, in fact,
satisfied all the terms and conditions the Court in Iowa set
for her. She did her community service. She's currently
working in a setting with children and she has, in fact,
remained free of criminal justice system or law enforcement
since that time. So, with that, we would submit the case.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right. I will take the
matter under advisement. And when I receive the transcript
back from the court reporter, I will review it. I'll review
all the exhibits and I will make a recommended findings of
fact, conclusions of law, and recommended order that I will
submit to the State Board. 1I'll provide you a copy as well
at that time, and the Board will then take this matter up at
one of its future sessions. I can't tell you which one that
will be at this point in time. It's a matter of timing of
various factors here. But they will take it up and they
will notify you of their decision.

MS. CARMAN: Okay.

THE HEARING OFFICER: Any dquestions?

MS. CARMAN: No.

THE HEARING OFFICER: All right, then we'll go off
the recged.

(Whereupon, at 9:13 a.m. on March 29, 2010, the

proceedings were concluded.)
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STATE OF NEBRASKA

Judith Carman NDE Case No. 10-01
12 Arnold Avenue

Council Bluffs, IA 51503
Petitioner,

.
NOTICE OF HEARING
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D.
Commissioner of Education
P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509-4933

N e e N e N N e e e

Respondent.

Pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 61, the hearing in this case
will be held before the Board’s hearing officer, John M. Boehm, on Monday, March 29, 2010,
beginning at 8:30 a.m. in Conference Room A, Nebraska Department of Education, Sixth Floor,
State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, Nebraska. The hearing will be
recorded by General Reporting Service of Lincoln, Nebraska.

Dated this 4™ day of March, 2010.

A £ /) 2397

John M. Boehm, #15550
811 South 13" Street
Lincoln, NE 68508
(402) 475-0811

Hearing Officer
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The undersigned hereby certifies that a copy of this Notice of Hearing was served by first
class United States Mail, sufficient postage prepaid, on March 4, 2010, on the following:

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503

Brian Halstead

General Counsel

Nebraska Department of Education
301 Centennial Mall South

P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509

General Reporting Service
304 8. 13" Street
Lincoln, NE 68508

John M.;Bdelylm, #15550, Hearing Officer
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STATE OF NEBRASKA

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503,

NDE Case No. 10-01

)
)
)
)
Petitioner, )

) ASSIGNMENT OF CASE
V. ) TO HEARING OFFICER

)
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. )
Commissioner of Education )
P.O. Box 94933 )
Lincoln, NE 68509-4933, )
)
)

Respondent.

Pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 61, the State Board
of Education (“State Board”) hereby appoints John M. Boehm as the Board’s hearing
officer in this case. The hearing officer shall conduct the hearing and submit proposed
findings of fact, recommended conclusions of law, and a recommended decision to the
State Board.

DATED thisQ/(ng/day of February, 2010.

P

ool o SNlrnon
Kandy Imes(President
State Board of Education
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The undersigned hereby certifies that a copy of the foregoing Assignment of
Case to Hearing Officer was served upon Judith Carman, 12 Arnold Avenue, Council
Bluffs, IA 51503, via United States Mail, first class postage prepaid, and Brian L.
Halstead, General Counsel/Assistant Commissioner, Nebraska Department of
Education, 301 Centennial Mall South, Sixth Floor, Lincoln, Nebraska, via interoffice
mail.

DATED this é,Z’QQ day of February, 2010.

Pinda Wi
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STATE OF NEBRASKA

Judith Carman ) Case No. 10-01
12 Arnold Avenue )
Council Bluffs, IA 51503 )
)

Petitioner, ) ANSWER

)
v. )
)
Roger D. Breed, Ed.D. )
Commissioner of Education )
P.O. Box 94933 )
Lincoln, NE 68509 )
)
Respondent. )

COMES NOW the Respondent, Roger D. Breed, and for his answer to the Petition of the
Petitioner, admits, denies, and alleges as follows:

1. Alleges that on or about May 13, 2008, the Petitioner appeared with counsel in the
Towa District Court for Pottawattamie County, and entered a plea of guilt to the charge of
Theft in the First-Degree, in violation of 714.1(2) and 714.2(1) of the Code of Towa, and
sentenced to one-year of probation.

2. Alleges that on December 11, 2008, the Nebraska State Board of Education denied
the Petitioner’s March 20, 2007, application for a Nebraska certificate for failure to meet
the good moral character requirement of 92 NAC 21, Section 005.01J.

3. Alleges that on October 6, 2009, the Commissioner of Education denied the
Petitioner’s June 29, 2009, application for a Nebraska teaching certificate. A copy of the
letter is attached and marked as exhibit “A” and is incorporated herein by this reference.
WHEREFORE, the Respondent requests that the State Board of Education appoint a

hearing officer to hold a hearing on this matter, make a recommendation to the Board, and the

Board take such action as may be warranted by the evidence at such hearing

— ’“
OA FILE! ﬁu) g D. Breed Ed D.
JAN 1 SD 2010 Commissioner
NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT

OF EDUCATION
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1 hereby certify that a copy of the above Answer was mailed to the parties of record

through regular United States mail, postage prepaid, this J day of January 2010.

rian L. Halstead, #18077
Attorney for Respondent
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Roger D. Breed, Ed.D., Commissioner

Scott Swisher, Ed.D., Deputy Commissioner
301 Centennial Mall South & P.O.Box 94987 m Lincoln, Nebraska 68509-4987
Telephone (Voice/ TDD): 402-471-2295 w Fax: 402-471-0117 w www.nde.state.ne.us

CERTIFIED MAIL
QOctober 6, 2009

Ms. Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503

Re: Denial of an Application for a Nebraska Certificate
Dear Ms. Carman:

On June 29, 2009, you filed an application for a Nebraska teaching certificate, and on September 11,
2009, Kevin Peters, Director of the Teacher Certification Office, sent you a letter, notifying you of an
Intent to Deny your application. On September 30, 2009, this office received a letter from you
requesting my review of your application.

It is my responsibility to consider your fitness for issuance of a teaching certificate pursuant to Neb.
Rev. Stat. Section 79-808 and Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 21 (cffective date:
July 19,2008). In reviewing the information, I have decided to deny your application based on the
following determinations: 1) On or about May 13, 2008, you pled guilty to First-Degree Theft, a
felony, and were given a deferred judgment and sentenced to one year of probation; 2) On December
11,2008, the Nebraska State Board of Education denied your 2007 application for a Nebraska
certificate for failure to meet the good moral character requirement of 92 NAC 21, Section 005.01J;
3) It has only been ten months since your previous application was denied by the State Board; and 4)
92 NAC 21, Section 005.01J, states that applicants be of good moral character.

Therefore, I am denying your application for a Nebraska teaching certificate based upon the
aforementioned information. Section 009.03 of 92 NAC 21 provides that you may appeal my denial

of your application to the State Board of Education within twenty (20) calendar days of receipt of this
letter. A copy of Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 61, is included.

Sincere
er D. BreeéZE:.tDé./

Commissioner of Education

b Kevin Peters, Ed.D.

Enclosure
State Board of Education
Kandy Imes Jim Scheer Robert Evnen Kerry T. Winterer Rebecca Valdez Patricia H. Timm
Pr‘esident Vice President District 1 District 2 District 4 District 5
District 7 District 3 301 South 13th Street 12388 Rose Lane 3922 South 23rd Street - 1020 North 21st Street i
1850 20th Street P.O. Box.16 Suite 500 Omaha, NE 68154 Omaha, NE 68107 Beatrice, NE 68310 St. Pauljl

Gering, NE 69341 Norfolk, NE 68702 Lincoln, NE 68508

an equal opportunity agency
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APPENDIX A: Sample Petition Form for Contested Cases
BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

o STATE OF NEBRASKA
< Judih Coavman

12 frenad fvenul
Co v\(f;\d” lubs, RSS2

Petitioner,

CASENO. [~ [

e e e Nt e e e e

"L $Sion of Eduodion TR0 o O
2o\ é& %6(\\'\&0& L MGl Scwih '

Addres JAN T2
PO YuaeT
W\ug\v\ NE 3500—0a NEBRASKA DEPARTMENT |
Respondent. OF EDUCATION !

Petitioner, in accordance with Title 92, Chapter 61, of the Nebraska-Administratien-Godey—

states and alleges as follows:

1. Pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska Administration Code, Chapter 21, Section 009.03,
Petitioner hereby appeals the Commissioner of Education’s denial of Petitioner’s
application to obtain her N a teaching certificate.

2. Petitioner alleges that the Commissioner has denied the issuance of her Nebraska
teaching certificate and stated that Petitioner’s application was rejected due to
Petitioner not being of good moral character due to felony theft plea in Pottawattamie
County, TA.

3. Petitioner alleges that the result of her plea was for the benefit of the bargain and she

admitted no wrong doing. Further, at this point in time Petitioner does not stand



[image: image52.jpg]convicted of any crime whatsoever. Upon completion of probation, all charges
against Petitioner will be dismissed. Probation was complete as of may 15, 2009.
Therefore, there is no evidence to support the contention that the Petitioner is not of
good moral character.

4. Attached are all letters sent to the Commissioner office for the purposes of appealing

all denials in the application process for Petitioner’s Nebraska teaching certificate.

WHEREFORE, Petitioner requests that the State Board of Education set this matter for
hearing and upon the facts and evidence presented direct the Commissioner to issue

Petitioner’s teaching certificate.

/}Ww« (uman

5
I ;m,fv;\,,v

MDITH CARMAN PETITIONER

12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, 1A 51503

Telephone: 712-326-4695

JO
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APPENDIX A: Sample Petition Form for Contested Cases, Page 2
VERIFICATION

State ofm )
County of PGHKUWW\(%’ *

W CE"('-‘/Y\O‘,/’Qing first duly sworn under oath, state that I have read the

contents of the foregoing petition and that to the best of my knowledge, information, and belief
such conténts are true and there is reason cause for filing said petition.

i day of // 143??0{}1)

) (o)
(Seal) C\,:/%&W /N /. GZE'%(_

Notary Public

Subscribed and sworn before me thi

(Name of Petitioner)

16
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Commissioner of Education
P.O. Box 94933
Lincoln, NIZ 68509-4987

RE: APPEAL OF DENIAL
To Whom It May Concern:

This letter is to ask for a review of the decision made to deny my application for a Nebraska
teaching certificate. I wish to explain the circumstances surrounding the issues that brought me
to the denial.

Tam carrently being denied certification due to not being of good moral character. Basis for this

decision was made due to the fact that I had entered a plea of guilty to First-Degree Theft. The
circumstances surrounding this plea are as follows.

To explain my situation, I was employed with Liberty Bank for 11 years. In July of 2007, I was
robbed upon entering the building on a Saturday morning. Unfortunately, I did not work for very
honest nor moral people and instead of being protected by my employer; I was thrown inio the
middle of a battle to prove my innocence. The manager of our facility was not what one would
compare to being of a good management style. She was often hostel and angry and quite
frequently burst info fits of rage. She was known to curse, kick walls, slam drawers, and even
throw things at us. She had been reported to upper management several times and in turn we
were fead to belicve that it was our fault and we instigated it with our bad attitudes. We were
often placed in a turbulent environment, and we as a small group of employees stuck together
and worked as best as we could to protect each other and continue in our employment. During
this time, we were all asked to break certain rules and do what was necessary to always make a
customer happy. On this specific day, T was headed o the braoch to accommodate a specific
customer and I was ordered to work on a project that did not constititte time during the day hours
to complete. Because several rules were broken, I was not protected by my manager and 1 was
used as a scapegoat for everything that was turning up wrong in the branch. In turn, I was
suspended and eventually fired.

In October, I was arrested and charged with First-Degree Theft, Ongoing Criminal Conduct, and
False Report of an Indictable Crime to Law Enforcement. | was eventually served papers for
reasons for my arrest and I was able to provide proof of information to prove my innocence.
Frial was to be in January, but in order to get things together for trial, T asked for an extension.
April was to be the next trial date and because of a miscommunication in the prosecutor’s office,
the trail was delayed again to May. During this time, the Branch Manager, President of the area,
and the police detective on the case were depositioned. The Branch Manager consistently stuck
with her story that she had no knowledge of rules being broken and again, left me to take the
blame for all the problems within the branch. The President, as well, followed with the story that
was presented to him by my Manager. The police detective stated during his deposition that T
was initially never a suspeet, | had acted as every other person in this situation that he had



[image: image55.jpg]interviewed had acted. He never suspected me and was basically told by the bank that | had
something to do with the situation and that is why he pursued me. Also, when informed that his
theory behind the video tape was questioned he said that he would not change his statement even
though what was being brought to his atiention was credible information.

With the second delay in irial, the prosecutor then depositioned my three witnesses. With the
information that was provided 1o her at this time, she could see that her case was not as solid as
lead to believe. Deposition information was then sent to the corporate office of the Bank. Upon
their receival of information, they determined that they did not want all of the information that
was going to be released from this trial to go public and issued a deal to me. The deal was to pay
back half of the missing money and go on probation for two years. In the end of the probation,
there would be a dismissal on my record and no conviction would be made. I made a
counteroffer to the deal by saying that I would take responsibility for breaking the rules and
entering the bank and [ would pay back a third of the money, as far as 1 was concerned, my boss
could take responsibility for some of the money and the bank could take care of the rest, due to
the fact that I feel I was never protected during any of these events, including everything that
lead up to the robbery. Also, I would take only a year of probation. The Bank agreed and we
were to go into the courtroom on trial date and offer this agreement to the judge.

I am a mother of three who has worked incredibly hard to get through my education. I have a
Bachelors degree, one Masters Degree, and am three classes away from having a second Masters
in Secondary education. 1 have successfully accomplished these degrees while being a very good
mother, working a job, often two, and taking care of my husband and home. ¥ have never been in
trouble, never done drugs, and T do not even drink. To be put in this situation was an extremely
difficult process. My husband and I had to sell our home and basically we had to make a plan to
begin to rebuild our whole lives. With that being said, I was extremely afraid to go into this
process of a trail, With all of the events leading up to the trail, T was uncomfortable that T would
make it through this process and was afraid that there would be a negative outcome. I needed to
protect my kids, as well as myself. T am active in church as well as active in my kid’s school.
They attend a Catholic school and many people know who T am and I did not want my kids to be
in any kind of position that would put them in any compromising situation. Because of these
reasons, I took the deal. I was Jead fo believe that I would go to court that day and ] would plead
the Alfred agreement. Meaning, 1 was not admiiting to guili, but T wanted to make restitation and
put all of the events behind me. I was to pay the bank the settled upon fee, get probation, and in
the end my record would be free of any conviction. When I arrived at the courtroom, I was
brought in front of the judge and he was given my plea. He then in turn told my aftorney that he
would not accept the Alfred plea and in order for me to continue, 1 had to admit to a plea of
guilty. Because there was no time to discuss or make any other decision, I did what the judge
said, I plead guilty, got one year of probation and paid the fine to the bank. The judge also added
a second fee 1o be paid to the court and gave me 50 hours of community service. While | am
completely grateful that nothing worse has happened, 1 do feel let down by the system and am
deeply saddened that this has hurt my moral character.

Atthis time I am hoping to appeal the decision to get my teaching certificate. 1 have worked
extremely hard to get to where I am and have had great success in most of the endeavors I have
performed in my life. I unfortunately made some wrong decision in my choices of employment



[image: image56.jpg]and | feel that | should have fought harder to prove my innocence. With that being said, 1 can
provide you with letters from my wilnesses about any question you may have about the case. |
can also provide letters from individuals stating that 1 am of good moral character. | am a good
person who was just thrust into a very bad situation. Again there will be no convictions at this
end of my probation and the final charge of First-Degree Theft will be dismissed with no
conviction. I will also provide you with my attorney’s number. His name is Bill McGinn, 712-
328-1566. Any other information that you may need, I will gladly provide.

Please take into consideration my appeal. And thank-you greatly for your time.

o

¥ ﬂv { M/\j } (Y )
Jydith Carman

12 Arnold Avenue

Council Bluffs, TA 51503
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Commissioner of Education
P.O. Box 94933
Lincoln, NE 68509-4987

APPEAL OF DENIAL
To Whom It May Concern:

I am writing to have my denial of application for a Nebraska teaching certificale re-reviewed. |
am currently being denied certification due to not being of good moral character.

Tam afraid that I did not express the fact that 1 did not perform the crime that T am being charged
with. In my first letter of appeal, I was trying to be specific about the situation that surrounded
the charges against me. Again, I did not do such act. The charges of Ongoing Criminal Conduct
were brought about by the bauk stating that all cash deposits into my account over the previous
year were taken from the bank. These charges were dropped due to the fact that T could attribute
for 90% of the money that was allegedly missing with receipts of were the money came from.
The False Reported Robbery was also dropped due to the fact that it was never made conclusive
that the robbery did not take place. Since this robbery did oceur, it was not a false report.

I am a person of good moral character that has been put in a situation that was made almost
impossible to get through. As stated before, the people whom I worked for really did not care
what happened, rules were broken, | was the scapegoat, and all they wanted was their money
back. Again, T felt that it was necessary to make the deal T made in order to protect myself and
my family.

Again, I did not perform this erime. I felt that it was in the best interest of me and my family to
take the deal, which was originally suppose to be an Alfred plea, and not an acceptance of guilt. [
was also to pay restitution, which { have done, and provide one years probation. By taking this
agreement 1 do not feel that it does not make me of good moral character, but it did allow me to
take responsibility for the rules in which | broke, even though they were rules that we were told
to break.

Please reconsider my denial. Again I can provide you with any information you may need and
my attoraeys name is Bill McGinn, 712-328-1566.

Thank-you greatly for your time.

/?MW (mai)

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, 1A 51503

=
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RFE: APPEAL OF DENIAL
To Whom It May Concern:

This letter is to ask for a review of the decision made to deny my application for a Nebraska
Teaching Certificate. I am currently being denied due to the fact that T answered “No” to
questions | and 4 of the “Personal and Professional Information” section.

1 am afraid that I misread and misinterpreted the questions being read. It was never my intention
to mislead or misinform anyone of any information. I am perfectly aware of the fact that the
Nebraska Department of Education was aware of my situation. When reading the first question I
read it as if | had ever been denied in any other state. | knew that you were aware of such
information and 1 should have called for questions I had.

On question 4, 1 just misinterpreted the question. Although I am aware that you already knew of
my situation, I also, in my mind was never guilty of the charges that were brought against me.
The guilty plea was entered because of the arrangement that was made with my employers to not
go to trial. It was never suppose to be an admission of guilt and that is why there is nothing on
my record at this time. The arrangement that was made eliminated all charges from my record
after a year’s time. Nothing is on my record now and that is how 1 was reading that question.

Again, it was never my intention to mislead anyone about the information that was on the
application. 1 did know very well that you were already aware of the information and did not
think that I could hide that information from you. I foel like T have had to be put on trial all over
again for a crime that 1 never even committed. An arrangement was made with my employer in
which 1 took responsibility for the mistakes that T made due to the breaking of rules that were
going on in the office. T had to pay my dues for this and feel that T did my part in taking
responsibility and feel that T should not be continually punished for this.

1 truly did not intend to answer things incorrectly, I just misinterpreted what was being said and [
do know that you knew of my situation and knew that this was something T could not hide. These
were iy errors and | should have called and re-asked how 1 should have answered the questions.
To restate, 1 read the first question as a denial from any other state, and I was reading the fourth
question answering to the fact that this was no longer an issue on my record.

Please take into consideration my appeal. Thank-You greatly for your time.

Omdudh Guueran

.higi’ith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503

/e
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RE: APPEAL OF DENIAL
To Whom It May Concern:

This letter is to ask for an appeal of the decision made to deny my application for a Nebraska
Teaching Certificate.

At this time I am not exactly sure what I am appealing. Am I appealing the fact that { am not of
good moral character? Or am I waiting another two months until it has been an entire year since
my last denial.

1 have explained to the Department of Education that I was never guilty of said crime. The plea
was made as a deal for both parties involved in the case. This is why there is nothing at this time
that is on my record. All charges have been completely dropped and my probation was
completed in May 2009. If I had not been in the middle of filing for my license when this
robbery and deal happened, there would have been no record and no information that would have
even been noted by your department. This problem would not have been on record or penalized
me. By taking the deal and allowing this case to not go to court, I do not understand how that
makes me of not good moral character. This deal was brought to place in order to make both
parties happy and I never imagined that my license would have ever been in such jeopardy. I
have taken lots of time and commitment to get my education to pursue teaching and do not feel
like I should be continually penalized for something I did not do. This deal was also reached
because I did not want to have to defame an entire company for their irresponsibility and abuse
of their employees.

1 am a very good person and someone who is of great moral character. I wish to continue to
pursue this issue and prove to your depariment that I am someone who should be allowed to
teach. I never did anything wrong and I feel as if I not only protected myself from this company
by not allowing them to continually abuse their power over me, but I also did my part to take
responsibility for their mistakes that allowed me to be in this position.

I hope that after reading this someone can understand why I am where I am and reread my
appeals. I would like to continue moving forward with this appeal unless you can tell me if I am
just waiting for the two more months it will take for this probation to be complete. As far as the
court system is concerned, I completed my probation and all judgments have been erased from
my record.

Please take info consideration my appeal. Thank-You greatly for your time.

%W (owvan
Jidith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue, Council Bluffs, IA 51503
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RULE 21

ISSUANCE OF CERTIFICATES AND PERMITS TO TEACH,
PROVIDE SPECIAL SERVICES, AND ADMINISTER IN
NEBRASKA SCHOOLS

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 21

EFFECTIVE DATE
July 19, 2008

(REVISED)

State of Nebraska

Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
Douglas D. Christensen, Ph.D.
Commissioner
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RULE 61

RULES OF PRACTICE AND PROCEDURE FOR HEARINGS IN
CONTESTED CASES BEFORE THE DEPARTMENT

TITLE 92, NEBRASKA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE,
CHAPTER 61

EFFECTIVE DATE
OCTOBER 1, 1997
(REVISED)

State of Nebraska
Department of Education

301 Centennial Mall South
Lincoln, Nebraska 68509
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PERMiSSION TO SEARCH WITHOUT WARRANT

I, _Judidl lovman , having been informed of my

constitutional right not to have a search made of the premises
hereinafter mentioned without a search warrant and of my right
to refuse to comsent to such a search, hereby authorize,

:IL}. D. Mewnn , and ,

officers of the Police Department, Council Bluffs, Iowa to

conduct a complete search of my residence and all appurtenances
thereto located on said premises. These officers are authorized
by me to take from my residence etc., any letters, papers,
materials. or other _profnerty which they may desire.

This written permis‘sion is being given by me to the above
named officers voluntarily and without threats or other promises

of any kind.

Dated this 1y day of Tily . o0 .

SIGNED IS WW\
U J

WITNESS:

D Menw Py

CBPD FORM 8875




[image: image70.jpg]BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION
STATE OF NEBRASKA

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, IA 51503,

NDE Case No. 08-13

Petitioner,

FINAL ORDER
V.

Marge Harouff, Ed.D.

Deputy Commissioner of Education

P.O. Box 94933

)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
)
g
Lincoln, NE 68509, )
)
)

Respondent.

Petitioner, Judith Carman, filed thi;s appeal pursuant to Title 92, Nebraska
Administrative Code, Chapters 21 and 61, requesting that the State Board of Education
(“State Board”) direct the Deputy Commissioner of Education to grant a Nebraska
teaching certificate to Petitioner. This matter was assigned for hearing to John M.
Boehm, Hearing Officer for the State Board, and his recommendation is attached hereto
and made a part of this Final Order by reference. It is the decision of the State Board
that the proposed findings of fact, recommended conclusions of law, and recommended
decision of the Hearing Officer are hereby adopted in their entirety, and that the
Petitioner’s request for a Nebraska teaching certificate is denied.

Dated this ﬂ day of December, 2008.

STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

BY: %Wﬁﬂ\/

Fred Meyer, Presi@nt




[image: image71.jpg]The vote by the State Board of Education to approve the Final Order in Case No.
08-13, on December 11, 2008, was _7_in favor, against, abstaining, and

_1_absent. Individual State Board Members voted as follows:

IN FAVOR: _F. Mever, K. Imes, R. Evnen, K. Winterer, J. Scheer, P. Timm, J. Higgins

AGAINST:

ABSTAINING:

ABSENT: __C. Woods Harris

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE
The undersigned hereby certifies that a copy of the foregoing Final Order was
served upon Judith Carman, 12 Arnold Avenue, Council Bluffs, IA 51503, via United
States mail and upon Brian L. Halstead, Assistant Commissioner/General Counsel,
Nebraska Department of Education, 301 Centennial Mall South, Sixth Floor, Lincoln, NE
68509, via interoffice mail, all on this _L?Zﬁ day of December, 2008.

/ niy %//(

) c/(

49-172-20



[image: image72.jpg]BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

STATE OF NEBRASKA
Judith Carman ) Case No. 08-13
12 Arnold Avenue )
Council Bluffs, IA 51503 )
)
Petitioner, )
) HEARING OFFICER’S PROPOSED
v. ) FINDINGS OF FACT, RECOMMENDED
) CONCLUSIONS OF LAW AND
Marge Harouff, Ed. D. ) RECOMMENDED DECISION
Deputy Commissioner of Education )
P.O. Box 94933 )
Lincoln, NE 68509 )
)
Respondent. )

Petitioner, Judith Carman, submitted an application for a Nebraska Teaching Certificate
on March 20, 2007. On June 30, 2008, this application was denied by the Respondent, Douglas
D. Christensen, Commissioner of Education, on the basis that (1) a complaint had been filed
against her on September 6, 2007 in the District Court of Iowa, in and for Pottawattamie County,
Council Bluffs, alleginé that Petitioner had taken money in excess of $10,000.00 from the bank
at which she was employed and falsely reported-a robbery; (2) Petitioner pled guilty to first
degree theft, a felony, on May 13, 2008, and was given a deferred judgment and sentenced to one
year probation until May 13, 2009; (3) Petitioner is still serving her probation, and (4) the
requirement that an applicant be of good moral character. On July 23, 2008, Petitioner filed an
appeal of this decision with the State of Board of Education, pursuant to the provisions of Title
92, Chapters 21 and 61, Nebraska Administrative Code (NAC), requesting that the Board grant
her a Nebraska Teaching Certificate. An answer was filed by the Respondent, on August 12,

2008.



[image: image73.jpg]A hearing was held on October 14, 2008, before John M. Boehm, Hearing Officer,
appointed by the State Board of Education pursuant to Title 92, Chapter 61, NAC. Notice of the
hearing was provided to the parties. The hearing commenced at 9:55 am., in the State Board
Room, Department of Education, Sixth Floor, State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South,
Lincoln, Nebraska. Petitioner appeared and testified on her own behalf. The Respondent,
Deputy Commissioner of Education, was represented by Brian L. Halstead, General Counsel,
Nebraska Department of Education, who cross-examined Petitioner. The parties jointly offered
Exhibits 1 through 4 which were received without objection. Exhibit 1 is the official case file;
Exhibit 2 is Title 92, NAC Chapter 61; Exhibit 3 is Title 92, NAC Chapter 21; and Exhibit 4
consists of court records from the Towa District Court for Pottawattamie County. The hearing
was recorded by General Reporting Service of Lincoln, Nebraska. A transcript of the hearing is
attached.

Having considered the sworn testimony of the witness and the exhibits, the Hearing
Officer makes the following proposed findings of fact, recommended conclusions of law, and
recommended decision.

PROPOSED FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Petitioner is 36 years old. She is martied and has three children, ages 13, 10 and
7. Petitioner was married in 1996,

2. Petitioner is active in her church and her children’s school. All her children
attend St. Albert’s Catholic School in Council Biuffs, Iowa.

3. Petitioner did not have any law enforcement record prior to the incident at issue in

this matter, nor has she had any law enforcement contact since.



[image: image74.jpg]4. Petitioner went back to college after her first son was born and received a
Bachelor’s Degree in Psychology, and then went on to get a Master’s Degree in Human Services.
At that point in time she decided to enter the teaching field and enrolled in a one year program at
Creighton University. Prior to entering the program at Creighton, Petitioner completed some
on-line history courses through Metro Community College and lowa Western Community
College from January through May of 2005. She started the teaching program in June of 2006,
Petitioner was student teaching as part of that program at the time of the incident at issue in this
matter.

5. Petitioner does not smoke, drink and has never used drugs.

6. At the time of the incident in question, Petitioner was working part-time for
Liberty Bank in Council Bluffs, Jowa. Petitioner was working approximately 20 to 25 hours a
week as a Level 3 Teller. She had worked at the bank for approximately 11 years. Because of
her years of experience she also had some supervisory responsibilities and opened and closed
accounts. She would be called upon to open and close the branch, run balances at the branch,
and audit, fill and balance the ATM. Her previous immediate supervisor had quit in April of
2007. There were only three other employees at the branch office in addition to a branch manager
at the time of the incident. The four tellers split up the previous supervisor’s responsibilities and
reported directly to the branch manager.

7. Petitioner also previously worked at Uta Halee Girls Village on a part-time basis
while she was working at the bank. She worked as a youth care worker with 12 to 19 year old
girls who had various problems. She worked there from December 2002 until December 2004.
At the end of October of that same year she also started working part-time at JC Penney’s catalog

department for the Christmas season and was doing three part-time jobs. After the Christmas

3
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season she quit her work at Uta Halee and stayed on at JC Penney. This was the same time she
decided to pursue her teaching certificate through Creighton. She worked at JC Penney for
approximately one year until she completed her on-line course work and prior to starting the
teaching program at Creighton in June of 2006.

8. On July 14, 2007, Petitioner reported to the bank 30 minutes early to work on a
project and unlocked the door. She reported to police that an unknown male approached her and
followed her into the entryway and directed her to get what money she could. She reported the
man had his hands in his pockets and she could not determine whether he had a weapon. She
also reported that she complied with her training for such a situation and cooperated. She then
went to the vault, got her teller drawer and brought it to the entryway. She reported he took some
of the money and left. She locked the door and called the police.

9. The police investigator reviewed the bank’s security video tapes. He observed the
Petitioner enter the bank and bring out her teller drawer to the entry way. There were no images
of the alleged male robber. Petitioner reported to police that she thought approximately
$12,000.00 was stolen. An audit of Petitioner’s drawer by the branch manager determined a loss
of $12,850.00.

10. Upon further review of the video footage, the investigating officer concluded that
there was no male present in the entryway where the unknown male was reported to have been
located by the Petitioner. He concluded there was no robbery.

11. The investigating officer also tallied a suspicious list of cash deposits into
Petitioner’s bank account commencing in September 2006 through July 9, 2007. Petitioner
explained that she was able to document 90% of these deposits With receipts showing where the

money came from. This documentation included credit card cash withdrawal slips, cash advance



[image: image76.jpg]slips from Pay Day Express, a post-dated check cashing facility, and loans from her mother
which were documented with her mother’s account, all of which matched the deposits identified
by the investigating officer. These deposits had totaled $9,040.00.

12, The bank also identified four instances of suspicious behavior on audit dates of
Petitioner’s teller drawer stemming from December 29, 2006 through June 28, 2007. The
Petitioner recalled only three. After reviewing the bank records for two of the incidents,
Petitioner was able to explain these two situations and that no money was actually missing from
the account. The two instances explained by Petitioner involved $2,050.00 on December 29,
2006, and $10,000.00 on June 28, 2007. She was not given the opportunity to review the bank
records involving the third such transaction prior to the resolution of the case brought against her.
The third incident involved $6,500.00 on May 5, 2007. The fourth incident, on July 2, 2007,
identified by the bank involved $10,000.00 sold from and $10,000.00 brought back to her teller
drawer. There was also an overage of $110.00 on July 2, 2007.

13. The bank manager stated that Petitioner was not authorized nor asked to come to
work early and that it was against bank policy to open the bank alone.

14.  Petitioner was subsequently charged in the District Court of Pottawattamie Count,
Towa in Council Bluffs with (1) the offense of ongoing criminal conduct which alleged that from
September 22, 2006, through July 14, 2007, the Petitioner committed a series of acts involving
theft against the bank; (2) that the Petitioner committed theft by misappropriating property of the
bank in excess of $10,000.00; and that the Petitioner falsely reported information to law
enforcement alleging the occuirence of a criminal act which did not occur. This trial information

was filed on October 10, 2007. Depositions in the case were taken.



[image: image77.jpg]I5. After depositions of witnesses, Petitioner was offered a plea arrangement which
involved Petitioner paying back half of the $12,050.00 alleged to be missing and participating in
two years of supervised probation. Petitioner made a counter-offer in which she would repay a
third of the alleged missing money and agree to one year unsupervised probation. Eventually, a
plea agreement was entered on May 13, 2008 and involved Petitioner entering a plea of guilty to
the charge of theft in the first degree. Petitioner was given a deferred judgment and sentence, and
placed on unsupervised probation for a period of one year. The probation included the
requirement that Petitioner pay a civil penalty in the sum of $1,000.00, that she make restitution
in the amount of $4,500.00, plus any sheriff’s fees, attorney’s fees and court costs, and that she
perform 50 hours of community service. The remaining two counts were dismissed

16. Petitioner has paid the restitution, penalty, fees and costs and is working on
completing her community service. If she does so within the period of one year unsupervised
probation, under the Jowa deferred judgment and sentence law she will be discharged without
any eniry of a judgment and conviction of a felony.

17. Petitioner maintains her innocence, and explained her reasons for accepting the
plea as follows. She did not want the matter to go to trial and was trying to protect her family
and her children from any public reaction that might affect her standing in the community. She
was not confident in the outcome of a jury trial and did not wish to take the risk of a verdict
against her. She understood that at the end of her period of probation her record would be
cleared of any conviction. She also stated that she felt she should accept some responsibility for
the loss because she did not follow bank rules, by opening the branch alone, even though she

alleged that she had done so because of conflicting policies to satisfy customer needs, many of



[image: image78.jpg]whom came carly to pick up their bags, and thus felt she was doing so to satisfy the customers as
she had also been specifically directed.

18.  Petitioner was terminated from her employment with the bank approximately two
weeks after the alleged robbery. Petitioner was unemployed for a period of time. Petitioner and
her husband also lost their home during this point in time due to an inability to make payments.
She has since become employed and continues to be employed at SMV Industries where she is
involved in manufacturing slow moving signs for agricultural vehicles.

RECOMMENDED CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-808(1) (Reissue 2003) provides that “The Board shall
establish, adopt and promulgate rules, regulations and procedures governing the issuance,
renewal, conversion, revival, cancellation, suspension and revocation of certificates and permits
to teach. . . .in all elementary and secondary schools in the State of Nebraska based upon . . .(f)
moral, mental and physical fitness for teaching, all in accordance with sound educational
practices.”

2. Title 92, NAC 21 § 005.01D provides that an applicant for a teaching certificate
shall not have any felony conviction; and NAC 21 § 005.01J requires that the applicant “be of
good moral character”.

2 Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.03 provides that within 20 calendar days of receipt of the
notice of the Commissioner’s denial of the certificate, the applicant may appeal the
Commissioner’s decision to the Board of Education pursuant to Tile 92, NAC 61.

4. Neb. Rev. Stat. § 25-534 (Reissue 1995) provides that service of a notice by mail

shall add three days to the proscribed response period.



[image: image79.jpg]5. Pursuant to Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.03, if the Board finds in the case of applicant
who was rejected due to criminal conviction, that the applicant has good moral character and
possesses the moral fitness for teaching, then the Board may direct the Commissioner to issue a
certificate to the applicant.

6. Pursuant to Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.04, in considering whether to deny or not
issue a certificate to an applicant based upon a criminal conviction, the Board shall take into
account the following factors in determining moral character and moral fitness to teach:

009.04A The nature of the crime, the facts and circumstances surrounding the
applicant’s conviction including whether the conduct of the applicant would constitute a
crime in Nebraska, the sentence received, and whether the sentence was commuted, set
aside, or pardoned;
009.04B The applicant’s age at the time of the conduct;
009.04C The recency of the conduct;
009.04D The applicant’s positive social contributions since the conduct; and
009.04E The reliability of the information concerning the conduct.

7. A teacher in a public school system is regarded by the public and pupils in light of
an exemplar, whose words and actions are likely to be followed by the children coming under his
or her care and protection. A teacher’s actions set an example for others to follow, and as such

affects the teacher’s ability to teach. Clark v. Board of Education, Schoo] District of Omah a, 215

Neb. 250, 338 N.W.2d 272, 275 (1983).
8. Pursuant to the lowa Code, § 907.3, the Court may defer judgment and sentencing
and may place the defendant on probation, and upon fulfillment of the conditions of probation

and payment of fines imposed the defendant shall be discharged without entry of judgment.



[image: image80.jpg]RECOMMENDED DECISION

Petitioner has complied with the procedural requirements in this case and she is properly
before the State Board of Education for a determination.

The Petitioner has pled guilty to a felony theft charge and is presently completing a one
year term of probation including 50 hours of community service. She has paid the ordered
restitution, the civil penalty and all costs.

The Petitioner was 35 years old at the btime of the conduct resulting in her plea to a felony.
Likewise, the incident leading up to the plea occurred on July 14, 2007, only a year and four
months ago. The recency of the conduct and the Petitioner’s age in this matter weigh against
her.

While under the Iowa deferred judgment and sentence law, if Petitioner successfully
completes the terms of her probation, no judgment of a felony conviction will be entered. That
event has yet to happen and it is certainly at least possible that Petitioner could fail to complete
her probation.

The bank surveillance video evidence does not support Petitioner’s version of the incident
on July 14, 2007. There is simply no evidence of the alleged man who Petitioner claims
perpetrated the robbery. In this regard, the investigating officer’s conclusion as to the fact that no
robbery occurred appears solid.

On the other hand, some of the other conclusions by the investigating officer as to prior
questionable acts involving the Petitioner’s deposit of moneys into her account and unusual
incidents surrounding the audit of her teller drawer, may be successfully rebutted by the
Petitioner, however, Petitioner has offered no documents or other corroborating evidence, which

she claims to have, to support her testimony in this regard. Nevertheless, Petitioner’s testimony

/
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does raise some serious concerns as o some of the investigating officer’s conclusions which
formed the basis for some of the charges against her.

In any event, the Jowa prosecutor after review of the evidence was willing to amend the
complaint against her dropping two charges and offering her a plea bargain arrangement. After
negotiations, a more favorable plea agreement to Petitioner was entered in which Petitioner plead
guilty to a felony under the lowa deferred judgment and sentencing law and was given one year
probation and ordered to pay only a portion of the alleged funds missing from her teller drawer
on the date of the incident in question, plus a civil penalty. In this regard, Petitioner’s
explanations for her acceptance of the plea while maintaining her innocence, is not particulatly
compelling. T is not completely unreasonable, however, that an innocent person may have
substantial fears as to the reliability of the Jury system and might accept a plea agreement in
which their record will eventually be cleared, to avoid this risk. Nonetheless, Petitioner’s
willingness to assume some “responsibility” for this offeﬁsc and repay some of the missing funds
is puzzling.

" Because of the recency of the conduct and the ongoing probation, Petitioner’s social
contributions since the offense are not particularly extensive, although she has managed after a
period of time to find new employment and has continued to care for her family.

Considering the criteria pursuant to Title 92, NAC 21 § 009.04A, Petitioner has not yet
adequately demonstrated good moral character and the moral fitness to teach at this time. As
indicated above, there are substantial questions surrounding her conduct in this matter.
Certainly, the successful completion of her probation which will result in the lack of entry of a
Jjudgment pursuant to Jowa law, as well as the passage of more time and Petitioner’s further

social contributions, together with additional evidence corroborating some of Petitioner’s

10



[image: image82.jpg]testimony, might place Petitioner in a better position to demonstrate good moral character and the
fitness to teach. Of course, there are no guarantees, but Petitioner certainly may resubmit an
application in the future after her current circumstances have changed.

At this time, however, the Hearing Officer concludes that the Petitioner has not
demonstrated the good moral character and moral fitness to teach required for the Board to
overturn the Commissioner’s decision and grant her a certificate at this time. Therefore, the
Hearing AOfﬁcer recommends that the Board of Education affirm the decision of the

Comxﬁééi;)ﬁer of Education in denying Petitioner’s application for a certificate to teach.

* Dated this _/ 7/} day of November, 2008.

_——
JohnM Boehm #15550
11 South 13" Street
Lincoln, NE 68508
(402) 475-0811
Hearing Officer

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

The undersigned, John M. Boehm, hereby certifies that the original of the foregoing with
attached transcript was hand delivered to Leslie Donley, Asst. Attorney General, Nebraska

Department of Justice, 2115 State Capitol, Lincoln, Nebraska on November 9, 2008, and
a true and correct copy of the foregoing was served by first class United States Ma11 postage
prepaid, on November ___/ 7 , 2008, to the following parties:

Judith Carman
12 Arnold Avenue
Council Bluffs, JA 51503

11




[image: image83.jpg]Brian Halstead

General Counsel

Nebraska Department of Bducation
301 Centennial Mall South

P.O. Box 94933

Lincoln, NE 68509
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